

Building Extraordinary Relationships

## Single Audit Report

## THOMAS A. EDISON CHARTER SCHOOL

[A Component Unit of the State of Delaware] Wilmington, Delaware

Years Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020

[A Component Unit of the State of Delaware]

## Table of Contents

Report of Independent Auditor
Basic Financial Statements Section
Government-Wide Financial Statements: Statements of Net Position
Statements of Activities4-5
Fund Financial Statements: Balance Sheets-Governmental Funds6
Reconciliation of the Balance Sheets of Governmental Funds to the Statements of Net Position
Statements of Revenues, Expenditures and Change in Fund Balances-Governmental Funds
Reconciliation of the Statements of Revenues, Expenditures and Change in Fund Balances of Governmental Funds to the Statements of Activities
Statements of Fiduciary Net Position-Agency Fund
Notes to Financial Statements
Required Supplementary Information [RSI] Section
Schedule of Revenues, Expenditures and Change in Fund Balance-Budget and Actual-General Fund28-29
Schedules of Proportionate Share of Net Pension Liability
Schedules of Pension Contributions
Schedules of Proportionate Share of Net OPEB Liability32
Schedules of OPEB Contributions
Supplementary Information Section
Balance Sheets-General Fund
Statements of Revenues, Expenditures and Change in Fund Balances-General Fund
Reports Required by the Uniform Guidance
Report of Independent Auditor on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of the Financial Statements Performed in Accordance with Government Auditing Standards
Report of Independent Auditor on Compliance for Each Major Program and on Internal Control Over Compliance and Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Required by the Uniform Guidance
Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards and Related Disclosures40
Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs41
Schedule of Prior Audit Findings and Questioned Costs42



**Building Extraordinary Relationships** 

## Report of Independent Auditor

To Members of the School Board Thomas A. Edison Charter School Wilmington, Delaware

## Report on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the aggregate discretely presented component unit, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of Thomas A. Edison Charter School ["the School"], Wilmington, Delaware [a component unit of the State of Delaware] as of and for years ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise Thomas A. Edison Charter School's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

### Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

## Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

## Opinions

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the aggregate discretely presented component unit, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of Thomas A. Edison Charter School as of June 30, 2021 and 2020, and the respective changes in financial position for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

## Other Matters

## Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require a schedule of budgetary comparison information, schedules of proportionate share of net pension and OPEB liabilities, and schedules of pension and OPEB contributions reflected on pages 28 to 33, be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance. The School has omitted the management's discussion and analysis section that accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require to be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such missing information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. Our opinion on the basic financial statements is not affected by this missing information.

## Other Supplementary Information

Our audits were conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise Thomas A. Edison Charter School's financial statements. The supplementary information reflected on pages 34 and 35 is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements. Such information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements or to the financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the supplementary information reflected on pages 34 and 35 is fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the basic financial statements

## Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with Government Auditing Standards, we have also issued our report dated September 20, 2021 on our consideration of Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with Government Auditing Standards and in considering Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

## Restriction on Use

Our report is intended solely for the information and use of management, the Finance Committee, the Members of the School Board, others within the School, Delaware Department of Education, the Office of the Governor, Office of the Comptroller General, Office of the Attorney General, Office of Management and Budget, Secretary of Finance, Office of Auditor of Accounts, and federal awarding agencies and pass-through entities and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than these specified parties. However, this report is a public record, and its distribution is not limited.

## Whisman Giordano & Associates, LLC

Newark, Delaware September 20, 2021



THOMAS A. EDISON CHARTER SCHOOL STATEMENTS OF NET POSITION As of June 30, 2021 AND 2020

	202	:1	2020			
	Primary Component Government Unit		Primary Government	Component Unit		
	Governmental Activities	Foundation	Governmental Activities	Foundation		
	neer vieres	Touridation	71CCTVICTED	Touridation		
ASSETS Current assets:						
Cash and equivalents	\$ 4,315,301	\$ 908,614	\$ 3,279,912	\$ 781,415		
Receivables-other	-	=	6,015	-		
Due from other governments Replacement reserve:	14,530	_	12,020	2,400		
Cash and equivalents		21,565	-	21,556		
Due from primary government						
Total current assets	4,329,831	930,179	3,297,947	805,371		
Noncurrent assets:						
Capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation	575,730	3,772,892	502,446	4,000,785		
Total noncurrent assets	575,730	3,772,892	502,446	4,000,785		
TOTAL ASSETS	4,905,561	4,703,071	3,800,393	4,806,156		
DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES  Deferred contributions and changes in						
proportion related to pension activity	340,290	=	473,945	=		
Deferred contributions related to other						
postemployment benefits	3,495,817		1,235,189			
Total deferred outflows of resources	3,836,107		1,709,134			
LIABILITIES						
Current liabilities:						
Accounts payable	89,875	50,040	51,834	25,060		
Accrued salaries and related costs Due to component unit	438,663		364,601 2,400	_		
Mortgage note payable, current portion	-	_	_	164,445		
Total current liabilities	528,538	50,040	418,835	189,505		
Noncurrent liabilities:						
Compensated absences liability, net of current	216,241	_	163,406	-		
Net pension liability	2,639,436	_	2,965,834	-		
Net other postemployment benefits liability	19,082,936	-	14,776,634	-		
Mortgage note payable, net of current portion  Total noncurrent liabilities	21,938,613		17,905,874			
Total Moneulient Habilities	21,930,013		17,303,074			
TOTAL LIABILITIES	22,467,151	50,040	18,324,709	189,505		
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES						
Deferred investment earnings						
related to pension activity	297,790	_	254,627	-		
Deferred postemployment benefits	1,059,749		2,358,667			
Total deferred inflows of resources	1,357,539		2,613,294			
NET POSITION (LIABILITY)						
Net investment in capital assets	575,730	3,772,892	502,446	3,836,340		
Restricted for specific programs	425,139	_	258,328	-		
Unrestricted	3,159,913	880,139	2,457,378	780,311		
Pension and postemployment commitment	(19,243,804)		(18,646,628)			

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES
Year Ended June 30, 2021

			Pr	Net (Expenses) Revenues  and Changes in Net Position Governmental Activities				
		Charges for		ating Grants		tal Grants	Primary	Component
Functions	Expenses	Services	and Contributions		and Co	ontributions	Government	Unit
GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES								
Instructional services Supporting services:	\$ 8,751,474	\$ -	\$	2,828,444	\$	-	\$ (5,923,030)	\$ -
Operations and maintenance of facilities Transportation	888,454 588,132	- -		- 523,207		- -	(888,454) (64,925)	-
Food services Depreciation-unallocated	67,389			-		_ 	(67,389)	
TOTAL PRIMARY GOVERNMENT	10,295,449	-		3,351,651		-	(6,943,798)	-
DISCRETELY PRESENTED COMPONENT UNIT Foundation	311,982	292,922		143		55,000		36,083
TOTAL PRIMARY GOVERNMENT AND COMPONENT UNIT	\$ 10,607,431	\$ 292,922	\$	3,351,794	\$	55,000	\$ (6,943,798)	\$ 36,083
	State fundin Earnings on Miscellaneou	chool districts g not restricte cash and equiva	d to s		ses		3,049,266 4,078,055 34,205 49,873 77,853	- - 297 - -
	Total gene	eral revenues a	nd tran	nsfers			7,289,252	297
	CHANGE IN NET E	POSITION					345,454	36,380
	NET POSITION (I Beginning of	-					(15,428,476)	4,616,651
	End of year						\$(15,083,022)	\$ 4,653,031

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES
Year Ended June 30, 2020

								Net (Expense and Changes ir		
				Dr	ogram Revenue	c		Governmental		
		Charg	es for		ating Grants		al Grants	Primary		mponent
Functions	Expenses	_	rices	_	ontributions	_	tributions	Government		Unit
GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES										
Instructional services	\$ 8,290,565	Ś	7,914	Ś	1,797,254	Ś	_	\$ (6,485,397)	Ś	_
Supporting services:	ψ 0/230/303	Ψ	,,,,,,	Ψ	1,777,201	~		Ψ (0/103/33.)	~	
Operations and maintenance of facilities	955,828		_		_		_	(955,828)		_
Transportation	597,609		_		541,037		_	(56,572)		_
Food services	2,496		-		_		_	(2,496)		_
Depreciation-unallocated	70,670		_					(70,670)		
TOTAL PRIMARY GOVERNMENT	9,917,168		7,914		2,338,291		-	(7,570,963)		-
DISCRETELY PRESENTED COMPONENT UNIT										
Foundation	320,755	2	92,922		100					(27,733)
TOTAL PRIMARY GOVERNMENT AND COMPONENT UNIT	\$ 10,237,923	\$ 3	00,836	\$	2,338,391	\$	_	\$ (7,570,963)	\$	(27,733)
	GENERAL REVENUE	S AND T	RANSFERS	:						
	Charges to so							3,106,906		_
	State funding				ecific purpos	ses		4,143,118		_
	Earnings on o	-		_				85,639		641
	Miscellaneous	revenu	es -					14,039		_
	Christina Sch	nool Dis	trict s	ettleme	ent			82,564		-
	Total gene	ral rev	enues ar	nd tran	sfers			7,432,266		641
	CHANGE IN NET P	OSITION						(138,697)		(27,092)
	NET POSITION (L		Y)							
	Beginning of	year						(15,289,779)		1,643,743
	End of year							\$(15,428,476)	ر بن	1,616,651

BALANCE SHEETS-GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS As of June 30, 2021 and 2020

	ntal Funds
2021	2020
¢ / 315 301	¢ 3 270 012
\$ <del>4</del> ,313,301	6,015
1/ 530	•
	12,020
\$ 4,329,831	\$ 3,297,947
¢ 80 875	\$ 51,834
430,003	2,400
528 538	418,835
425 139	258,328
,	•
•	·
	2,879,112
\$ 4,329,831	\$ 3,297,947
	\$ 4,315,301 - 14,530 - \$ 4,329,831

RECONCILIATION OF THE BALANCE SHEETS OF GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENTS OF NET POSITION As of June 30, 2021 and 2020

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statements of net position are different because:  Pund balances-Total governmental funds  S 3,801,293 S 2,879,112  Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the fund financial statements. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the total cost of capital assets is \$2,244,037 and \$2,103,364 and the related accumulated depreciation is \$1,668,307 and \$1,600,918, respectively.  Compensated absences are not due and payable for the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements.  Compensated absences are not due and payable for the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements.  Some liabilities, including net pension and net OPEB obligations, are not due and payable in the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Net pension liability  Net other postemployment benefits [OPEB] liability  Deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to pension and OPEB activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity of \$340,290 and \$437,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,836 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to pension activity of \$40,290 and \$437,945 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,101,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources Pension states of \$3,101,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources pension states of \$3,101,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources pension states of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,101,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources pension states of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources pension states of \$3,		Governmen	tal Funds
Pund balances-Total governmental funds  Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the fund financial statements. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the total cost of capital assets is \$2,244,037 and \$2,103,364 and the related accumulated depreciation is \$1,668,307 and \$1,600,918, respectively.  Compensated absences are not due and payable for the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements.  Some liabilities, including net pension and net OPEB obligations, are not due and payable in the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Net pension liability  Net other postemployment benefits [OPEB] liability  Deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to pension and OPEB activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity of \$340,290 and \$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity.  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity.  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity.  Deferred outflows of resources related to benefice outflows of deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources of PEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.		2021	2020
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the fund financial statements. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the total cost of capital assets is \$2,244,037 and \$2,103,364 and the related accumulated depreciation is \$1,668,307 and \$1,600,918, respectively.  Compensated absences are not due and payable for the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements.  (216,241) (163,406)  Some liabilities, including net pension and net OPEB obligations, are not due and payable in the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Net pension liability (2,639,436) (2,965,834) Net other postemployment benefits [OPEB] liability (19,082,936) (14,776,634)  Deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to pension and OPEB activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity of \$340,290 and \$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity. (297,790) (254,627)  Deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  34,495,817 1,235,189  Deferred inflows of resources PDEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  34,495,817 1,235,189  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity. (1,059,749) (2,358,667)			
and, therefore, are not reported in the fund financial statements. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the total cost of capital assets is \$2,244,037 and \$2,103,364 and the related accumulated depreciation is \$1,668,307 and \$1,600,918, respectively.  Compensated absences are not due and payable for the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements.  (216,241) (163,406)  Some liabilities, including net pension and net OPEB obligations, are not due and payable in the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Net pension liability (2,639,436) (2,965,834) Net other postemployment benefits [OPEB] liability (19,082,936) (14,776,634)  Deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to pension and OPEB activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity of \$340,290 and \$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and \$(510,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity. (297,790) (254,627)  Deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows of resources oPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows of resources oPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows of resources oPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows of resources oPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows of resources oPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows of resources open pension of resources related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  Deferr	Fund balances-Total governmental funds	\$ 3,801,293	\$ 2,879,112
are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements. (216,241) (163,406)  Some liabilities, including net pension and net OPEB obligations, are not due and payable in the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Net pension liability (2,639,436) (2,965,834)  Net other postemployment benefits [OPEB] liability (19,082,936) (14,776,634)  Deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to pension and OPEB activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity of \$340,290 and \$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity. (297,790) (254,627)  Deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  3,495,817 1,235,189  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity. (1,059,749) (2,358,667)	and, therefore, are not reported in the fund financial statements. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the total cost of capital assets is \$2,244,037 and \$2,103,364 and the related accumulated depreciation is \$1,668,307 and	575,730	502,446
due and payable in the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Net pension liability  Net other postemployment benefits [OPEB] liability  Deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to pension and OPEB activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity of \$340,290 and \$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to pension activity.  Deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  (297,790) (254,627)  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  (297,749) (2,358,667)		(216,241)	(163,406)
Deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to pension and OPEB activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity of \$340,290 and \$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity.  Deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  3,495,817 1,235,189  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  (1,059,749) (2,358,667)	due and payable in the periods reported, and are therefore not reported in		
activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported in the fund financial statements:  Deferred outflows of resources related to pension activity of \$340,290 and \$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to pension activity.  Deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  (1,059,749)  (2,358,667)			
\$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to pension activity.  Deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  (1,059,749) (2,358,667)	activities are applicable to future periods, and are therefore not reported		
Deferred outflows of resources related to the OPEB activity consisting of \$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  (1,059,749) (2,358,667)	\$473,945 consist of \$(166,596) and (\$10,173) of deferred outflows of resources pension expense (benefit) and \$506,886 and \$484,118 of deferred outflows of the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the pension	340,290	473,945
\$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred outflows for the 2021 and 2020 employer contributions related to the OPEB activity, respectively.  Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.  (1,059,749)  (2,358,667)	Deferred inflows of resources related to pension activity.	(297,790)	(254,627)
Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity. (1,059,749) (2,358,667)	\$3,495,817 and \$1,235,189 consists of \$3,010,634 and \$728,726 of deferred outflows of resources OPEB expense and \$485,183 and \$506,463 of deferred		
	activity, respectively.	3,495,817	1,235,189
Net position (liability)-Governmental activities \$\( (15,083,022) \) \$\( (15,428,476) \)	Deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB activity.	(1,059,749)	(2,358,667)
	Net position (liability)-Governmental activities	\$ (15,083,022)	\$ (15,428,476)

	Governmen	ntal Funds
	2021	2020
EVENUES		
Charges to school districts	\$ 3,049,266	\$ 3,106,906
State funding-allocation	4,601,262	
State funding-other	867,124	
Federal funding	1,961,320	1,063,904
Earnings on cash and equivalents	34,205	85,639
Program services fees	-	7,914
Miscellaneous revenues	49,873	14,039
Total revenues	10,563,050	9,695,907
XPENDITURES		
Current:		
Instructional services	8,015,464	7,564,937
Supporting services:	, ,	
Operation and maintenance of facilities	888,454	955,828
Transportation	588,132	597,609
Food services	-	2,496
Capital outlay	226,672	539,435
Total expenditures	9,718,722	9,660,305
XCESS (DEFICIT) REVENUES OVER EXPENDITURES	844,328	35,602
THER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)		
Christina School District settlement	77,853	82,564
Total other financing sources (uses)	77,853	82,564
(auto)		
ET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES	922,181	118,166
	7-2,2-2	,
UND BALANCES		
Beginning of year	2,879,112	2,760,946

RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENTS OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES OF GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENTS OF ACTIVITIES Years Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020

			Governmen	mental Funds		
			2021		2020	
ounts reported for governmental activities in the statement because:	tements of a	ctivities are				
change in fund balances-Total governmental funds			\$ 922,181	\$	118,16	
In the financial statements of the governmental freported as an expenditure. However, in the governmental capitalized and the cost is allocated over the estimal capital assets and reported as depreciation expense reflects the amount by which depreciation expense ethan capital outlay capitalized as capital assets for	rnment-wide of \$5,000 ated useful se. The fo	statement of or more are lives of the llowing table ds or is less				
Description	2021	2020				
Capital assets additions \$ Depreciation expense	140,673 (67,389)	\$ 75,464 (70,670)	73,284		4,79	
In the government-wide statement of activities, cersuch as compensated absences [vacation] are measured during the period. In the governmental funds, however items are measured by the amount of financial resonamounts actually paid]. The ompensated absences (increased) for the periods presented.	ed by the a c, expenditu urces used	mounts earned res for these [essentially,	(52,835)		9,45	
Governmental funds report the School's pension ar expenditures. However, in the statement of activiti and OPEB benefits earned net of contributions is repo	es, the cos	st of pension				
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
Description	2021	2020				
Description  School contributions \$ Cost of benefits earned net of	2021 992,069 (1,589,245)	\$ 990,581 (1,261,690)	(597,176)		(271,10	

STATEMENTS OF FIDUCIARY NET POSITION-AGENCY FUND As of June 30, 2021 and 2020

	Student Activities Fund					
		2021	2020			
ASSETS						
Cash and equivalents	\$	8,077	\$	10,593		
LIABILITIES						
Due to student and other groups	\$	8,077	\$	10,593		

## NOTE 1 - NATURE OF THE GOVERNMENT

Thomas A. Edison Charter School, located within the limits of the City of Wilmington, Delaware, is organized under Title 14, Chapter 5 of the State of Delaware Code. The Charter School Law grants authority for independent public schools to be created for the purpose of increasing choices for parents of public-school students and academic performance. A charter school operates as an independent public school governed by the School Board of Directors. In Delaware, charter schools have the same basic standing as a school district with some exceptions - most notably, they cannot levy taxes. To encourage innovation, charter schools operate free from many State laws and regulations. Charter schools are funded similarly to other public schools in that state and local funds are allocated for each enrolled student. State funds are not provided for charter school facilities. Charter schools may charge for selected additional services consistent with those permitted by the school districts. Because charter schools receive local, state, and federal funding, they may not charge tuition.

### NOTE 2 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The financial statements of Thomas A. Edison Charter School [the School] have been prepared in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles as applied to local governmental units. The Governmental Accounting Standards Board [GASB] is the accepted standard-setting body for establishing governmental accounting and financial reporting principles. The significant accounting policies of the School are as follows:

### Reporting Entity

The School is the primary government and is considered a component unit of the State of Delaware. A component unit, although a legally separate entity, is, in substance, part of the operations of the State of Delaware. The School has one component unit which it has included in the reporting entity because of the significance of its operational and financial relationship to the School.

## Discretely Presented Component Unit

On November 12, 1997, Thomas A. Edison Charter School of Wilmington, Inc. [the Foundation] was incorporated as a 501(c)(3) nonprofit corporation for the purpose of constructing a school from grades K through 8 by substantially improving an existing facility, which was placed in service July 1, 2000. The primary role of the Foundation is to assist the School in carrying out its mission. The Foundation is a discretely presented component unit because of the significance of its financial relationship to the School.

## <u>Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements</u>

The government-wide financial statements [statement of net position and statement of activities] report financial information on all of the nonfiduciary activities of the School. For the most part, the effects of interfund activity have been removed from the financial statements.

The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the direct expenses of a given program are offset by program revenues. Direct expenses are those that are clearly identifiable with a specific program. Program revenues include charges to students or other third parties who purchase or directly benefit from the goods and services provided, and grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operating or capital requirements of a function.

Separate financial statements are provided for both governmental funds and the fiduciary fund, even though the fiduciary fund is excluded from the government-wide financial statements. Major governmental funds are reported as separate columns in fund financial statements.

## Measurement Focus, Accounting Basis, and Financial Statement Presentation

The **government-wide financial statements** are reported using the *economic resources* measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting, as are the financial statements of the fiduciary fund. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of the related cash flows. Charges to school districts are recognized as revenues in the year for which they are billed. Grants and similar items are recognized as revenue as soon as all of the eligibility requirements imposed by the provider are met.

Measurement Focus, Accounting Basis, and Financial Statement Presentation [continued]

The governmental fund financial statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recognized as soon as they are both measurable and available. Revenues are considered to be available when they are collectible within the current year or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current year. For this purpose, the School generally considers revenues to be available if they are collected within 60 days of the end of the fiscal year. Expenditures generally are recorded when a liability is incurred, as under the accrual basis of accounting. However, debt service expenditures, as well as expenditures related to compensated absences, early retirement, and postemployment healthcare benefits, are recorded only when payment is due.

Charges to school districts, grants, contributions, and interest earned associated with the fiscal year are all considered to be susceptible to accrual and so have been recognized as revenues of the fiscal year. Generally, all other revenue items are considered to be measurable and available only when the School receives cash.

The School reports the following major governmental fund:

• The *general fund* is the School's primary operating fund. It accounts for all financial resources of the School, except those required to be accounted for in another fund.

Additionally, the School reports the following fund type:

• The **student activities agency fund** [a fiduciary fund] accounts for assets held on behalf of student groups and other organizations. Since the agency fund is custodial in nature, the fund does not present results of operations.

Amounts reported as program revenues include 1) charges to students for special fees, material, supplies, or services, provided; 2) operating grants and contributions; and 3) capital grants and contributions. Internally dedicated resources are reported as general revenues rather than as program revenues.

## Use of Estimates

Preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the date of the financial statements and reported amounts of revenues and expenses or expenditures during the reporting period. Accordingly, the actual results may differ from those estimates.

## Cash and Equivalents

The School considers cash and equivalents as cash on hand, demand deposits, and short-term investments with original maturities of three months or less from the date of acquisition.

## <u>Interfund Balances</u>

Activities between funds that are representative of lending arrangements outstanding at the end of the fiscal year are referred to as either "interfund balances" [current portion] or "interfund advances" [noncurrent]. The School has no such activities for the years presented.

Advances between the funds reported in the fund financial statements, when present, are offset by assigned fund balances in the governmental funds to indicate that the advances are not available for appropriation and are not expendable available financial resources.

## Capital Assets

**Primary Government-**Capital assets, which include leasehold improvements, and furniture and equipment, are reported in the government-wide financial statements. The School defines a capital asset as an asset with an initial, individual cost of \$5,000 or more and an estimated useful life in excess of one year. Such assets are recorded at historical cost or estimated cost if purchased or constructed. Donated capital assets are recorded at estimated fair value as of the date of donation. The cost of normal maintenance and repairs that do not add to the value or materially extend the life of the capital asset is not capitalized. Major outlays for capital assets and improvements are capitalized as projects are constructed; however, the interest cost incurred during construction is not capitalized.

Leasehold improvements, and furniture and equipment are depreciated using the straightline method over their estimated useful lives ranging between 5 to 10 years.

Component Unit-Capital assets are stated at cost and consist mostly of leasehold improvements to the school facility. The cost of maintenance and repairs are charged to expense as incurred; the costs of renewals and betterments are capitalized. When capital assets are sold or otherwise disposed of, the cost and the related accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts, and any gain or loss is included in the statement of activities. The component unit defines a capital asset as an asset with an initial, individual cost of \$5,000 or more and an estimated useful life in excess of one year.

The leasehold improvements are depreciated using the straight-line method based on the estimated useful lives of the improvements ranging from 15 to 39 years.

### Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

In accordance with the Financial Accounting Standards Board statement on Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, the entities review their capital assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of a capital asset may not be recoverable. If the fair value is less than the carrying amount of the capital asset, an impairment loss is recognized for the difference. No impairment loss is recognized for the years presented.

## Mortgage Financing Costs

**Component unit** mortgage financing costs of \$108,263 were amortized over the life of the mortgage note [20 years] using the straight-line method. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the accumulated amortization is \$108,263 and \$106,010 [Refer to Note 7].

## Compensated Absences Liability Policy

Vacation pay, plus related payroll taxes, is accrued when incurred in the government-wide financial statements. However, in the governmental funds, a liability is reported when the amount has matured, for example, an employee resignation or retirement.

**Vacation-**Twelve-month employees can accumulate up to 42 days of vacation. Days in excess of 42 days are dropped as of July 1 of each year. Employees are paid for unused vacation upon termination, retirement, etc. at the current rate of pay.

**Sick Leave-**Sick leave is earned as follows: 10 days for ten-month employees, 11 days for eleven-month employees, and 12 days for twelve-month employees. Unused sick days shall be accumulated to the employee's credit without limit. The compensation for accumulated sick days is paid when an employee [a] qualifies and applies for State pension is paid at a rate of 50% of the per diem rate of pay not to exceed 90 days or [b] in the case of death, payment is made to the employee's estate at a rate of one day's pay for each day of unused sick leave not to exceed 90 days.

## Deferred Outflows and Inflows of Resources

In addition to assets, the statement of net position reports a separate section for deferred outflows of resources. Deferred outflows of resources represent a consumption of net position that applies to a future period and so will not be recognized as an outflow of resources [expense/expenditure] until that period. The School has two items that qualify for reporting in this category. The first item is deferred contributions and changes in proportion related to the School's pension activity, and the second item refers to its OPEB activity. The amounts are reported in the statement of net position and deferred and amortized over periods of five to six years.

In addition to liabilities, the statement of net position reports a separate section for deferred inflows of resources. Deferred inflows of resources represent an acquisition of net position that applies to a future period and so will not be recognized as an inflow of resources [revenue] until that time. The School has two items that qualify for reporting in this category: the first item is the deferred investment earnings related to pension activity and the second item relates to OPEB activity. These items are reported only in the statement of net position and, are deferred and recognized as an inflow from resources in the periods that the amounts become available.

## Net Position and Fund Equity

The net position, in the government-wide financial statements, is reported in three categories: net position invested in capital assets, net of related debt; restricted net position; and unrestricted net position. Net position invested in capital assets represents capital assets less accumulated depreciation less outstanding principal of the related debt. Net position invested in capital assets does not include any unspent proceeds of capital debt. The restricted net position represents net assets restricted by parties outside of the School [such as creditors, grantors, contributors, laws, and regulations of other governments] and includes unspent awards not considered refundable advances. All other net position is considered unrestricted.

The School follows the requirements of GASB Statement No. 54, Fund Balance Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions for its governmental funds. Under the GASB Statement, fund balances are required to be reported according to the following classifications:

- Non-spendable fund balance-Includes amounts that cannot be spent because they are either not in spendable form, or, for legal or contractual reasons, must be kept intact. This classification generally includes prepaid amounts, inventories, assets held for sale, and long-term receivables.
- Restricted fund balance-Constraints placed on the use of these amounts are either externally imposed by creditors [such as debt covenants], grantors, contributors, or other governments; or imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation.
- Committed fund balance-Amounts that can only be used for specific purposes because of a formal action [resolution] by the School's highest level of decision-making authority: The School Board.
- Assigned fund balance-Amounts that are constrained by the School's intent to be used for specific purposes, but do not meet the criteria to be classified as restricted or committed. The intent can be stipulated by the School Board, or by an official to whom that authority has been given. With the exception of the general fund, this is the residual fund balance classification for all governmental funds with positive balances.
- Unassigned fund balance-This is the residual classification of the general fund. Only the general fund reports a positive unassigned fund balance. Other governmental funds might report a negative balance in this classification, as the result of overspending for specific purposes for which amounts had been restricted, committed or assigned.

When both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is the policy of the school to use restricted resources first, then unrestricted resources as needed.

## Encumbrance Accounting

Encumbrance accounting is employed by the governmental funds of the school. Encumbrances [e.g., purchase orders and contracts] outstanding at the year-end are reported as reservations of fund balances and do not constitute expenditures or liabilities because the commitments are re-appropriated and honored during the subsequent year. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, encumbrances outstanding are \$150,400 and \$79,651, respectively.

## Accounting System

In accordance with the State of Delaware Charter Law, the School is required to maintain its accounting system with the Delaware Division of Accounting and as such the School uses the State codes and code structure identified in the State's Budget and Accounting Policy Manual.

#### Income Tax Status

The **School** qualifies as a tax-exempt organization under Section 170 of the Internal Revenue Code and is not liable for federal or state income taxes.

The **component unit** is exempt from federal income tax under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Service [IRS] Code. However, income from certain activities not directly related to the component unit's tax-exempt purpose is subject to taxation as unrelated business income. In addition, the component unit qualifies for the charitable contribution deduction under IRS Section 170(b)(1)(A) and has been classified as an organization that is not a private foundation.

The Financial Accounting Standards Board on statements pertaining to the Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes recognized in the financial statements prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for the financial statement recognition and measurement of tax positions taken or expected to be taken on a tax return. The federal returns of the component unit for the prior three fiscal years are subject to examination by the IRS, generally for three years after the returns are filed. The tax positions taken for these years are based on clear and unambiguous tax law; management has a high level of confidence in the technical merits of the positions taken.

## NOTE 3 - CASH AND EQUIVALENTS

The School's deposits [cash and equivalents] consist of the following:

## Deposits Held by the State of Delaware

At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the School has cash and equivalents of \$4,323,378 and \$3,290,505, respectively consisting of balances from the general fund of \$4,315,301 and \$3,279,912 and agency fund of \$8,077 and \$10,593, respectively. These deposits are part of the State investment pool controlled and administered by the State Treasurer's Office in Dover, Delaware, and all investment decisions are made by the same State office. The deposits are considered highly liquid and available for immediate use and, thus, are reflected as cash equivalents in the financial statements. Deposits held by the State's investment pool, an internal investment pool, are specifically identified for the School; however, the credit risk cannot be categorized for these deposits. Credit risk for such deposits depends on the financial stability of the State of Delaware. The State reports that its investment securities are stated at quoted market prices, except that investment securities with remaining maturity at the time of purchase [one year or less] are stated at cost or amortized cost.

## Deposits Held by Financial Institutions

At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the reported amount of deposits maintained by the **component unit** outside of the State Treasurer's Office is \$930,179 [book values of \$908,614 and \$21,565] and \$802,971 [book values of \$781,415 and \$21,556], respectively. The deposits held by the one financial institution totaling \$930,319 and \$803,016 were in excess of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation [FDIC] limits in the amount of \$680,319 and \$553,016 respectively, and therefore, any excess [or non-coverage] of FDIC is exposed to custodial credit risk. Custodial credit risk is the risk that in the event of a financial institution failure, the deposits may not be returned to the Component Unit.

## NOTE 4 - INTERGOVERNMENTAL RECEIVABLES

Amounts due from other governments represent receivables for revenues earned by the School. At June 30, the intergovernmental receivables are:

Description	2021	2020
Passed through the State of Delaware: Local school districts Federal government-Department of Agriculture		-
Federal government-Department of Education	14,530	12,020
Total amount due from other governments	\$ 14,530	\$ 12,020
Component unit:		
Delaware Division of Social Services	\$ 	\$ _

## NOTE 5 - CAPITAL ASSETS

The following tables summarize the annual changes to the capital assets:

	As of and Year Ended June 30, 2021							
		Beginning						Ending
Description		Balances	I:	ncreases	Decr	eases		Balances
Governmental activities:								
Capital assets, being depreciated:								
Leasehold improvements	\$	899,060	\$	132,873	\$	-	\$	1,031,933
Furniture and equipment		1,204,304		7,800				1,212,104
Totals		2,103,364		140,673				2,244,037
Less accumulated depreciation:								
Leasehold improvements		464,622		49,489		_		514,111
Furniture and equipment		1,136,296		17,900				1,154,196
Totals		1,600,918		67,389				1,668,307
Governmental activities		500 446	4.	E0 004			4.	555 500
capital assets, net	\$	502,446	\$	73,284	\$		\$	575,730
Component unit:								
Capital assets, being depreciated:								
Leasehold improvements	\$	7,933,627	\$	-	\$	-	\$	7,933,627
Less accumulated depreciation:								
Leasehold improvements		3,932,842		227,893				4,160,735
Component unit								
capital assets, net	\$	4,000,785	\$	(227,893)	\$		\$	3,772,892
			of a	and Year En	ded Jur	ne 30, 2	020	n 1'
Description		Beginning Balances	т.	ncreases	Dogr	eases		Ending Balances
Description		barances		licreases	Deci	eases		barances
Governmental activities:								
Capital assets, being depreciated:								
Leasehold improvements	\$	899,060	\$		\$	-	\$	899,060
Furniture and equipment		1,128,840		75,464				1,204,304
Totals		2,027,900		75,464				2,103,364
Less accumulated depreciation:								
				E7 0E1				
Leasehold improvements		406,771		57,851		-		464,622
Furniture and equipment		1,123,477		12,819		<u> </u>		1,136,296
Furniture and equipment Totals						- - -		
Furniture and equipment Totals Governmental activities		1,123,477 1,530,248		12,819	<u>.</u>	<u>-</u> -	<u>.</u>	1,136,296 1,600,918
Furniture and equipment Totals	\$	1,123,477	\$	12,819	\$	- - -	\$	1,136,296
Furniture and equipment Totals Governmental activities	\$	1,123,477 1,530,248	\$	12,819	\$	- - -	\$	1,136,296 1,600,918
Furniture and equipment Totals Governmental activities capital assets, net  Component unit: Capital assets, being depreciated:		1,123,477 1,530,248 497,652		12,819 70,670 4,794		- - -		1,136,296 1,600,918 502,446
Furniture and equipment Totals Governmental activities capital assets, net  Component unit: Capital assets, being depreciated: Leasehold improvements	\$	1,123,477 1,530,248	\$	12,819	\$	- - - -	\$	1,136,296 1,600,918
Furniture and equipment Totals Governmental activities capital assets, net  Component unit: Capital assets, being depreciated: Leasehold improvements Less accumulated depreciation:		1,123,477 1,530,248 497,652 7,882,397		12,819 70,670 4,794 51,230		- - - -		1,136,296 1,600,918 502,446 7,933,627
Furniture and equipment Totals Governmental activities capital assets, net  Component unit: Capital assets, being depreciated: Leasehold improvements Less accumulated depreciation: Leasehold improvements		1,123,477 1,530,248 497,652		12,819 70,670 4,794		- - - -		1,136,296 1,600,918 502,446
Furniture and equipment Totals Governmental activities capital assets, net  Component unit: Capital assets, being depreciated: Leasehold improvements Less accumulated depreciation: Leasehold improvements Component unit	\$	1,123,477 1,530,248 497,652 7,882,397 3,709,938	\$	12,819 70,670 4,794 51,230 222,904	\$	- - -	\$	1,136,296 1,600,918 502,446 7,933,627 3,932,842
Furniture and equipment Totals Governmental activities capital assets, net  Component unit: Capital assets, being depreciated: Leasehold improvements Less accumulated depreciation: Leasehold improvements		1,123,477 1,530,248 497,652 7,882,397	\$	12,819 70,670 4,794 51,230		- - -		1,136,296 1,600,918 502,446 7,933,627

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### NOTE 6 - RISK MANAGEMENT

The School purchases commercial insurance policies in response to risks of loss related to torts; theft, damage or destruction of assets; errors or omissions; injuries to employees; or acts of God. The premium payments for the insurance policies are recorded as expenditures/expenses of the School; and the insurance settlements did not exceed insurance coverage for the years presented.

## NOTE 7 - LONG-TERM DEBT OBLIGATIONS

The following table summarizes the annual changes to School's long-term obligations:

		As of and Year Ended June 30, 2021									
		Long-Term Obligations									
	Beginning			Ending	Within						
Description	Balance	Additions	Deletions	Balance	One Year						
Governmental activity:											
Other long-term debt:											
Compensated absences	\$ 163,406	\$ 52,835	\$ -	\$ 216,241	\$ -						

The compensated absences liability for governmental activities is generally liquidated with general fund resources.

#### Component Unit

On December 12, 2000, the **component unit** entered into a mortgage note agreement with the Delaware Community Investment Corporation [DCIC] in the amount of \$3,037,000. The mortgage note was secured by a leasehold mortgage and a security agreement on the property located at 2200 Locust Street, Wilmington, Delaware. The terms of the mortgage note required 240 monthly payments of \$24,410, including interest at 7.47%, The note matured January 1, 2021.

## NOTE 8 - PENSION PLAN

The school's pension plan is part of the State Employees' Pension Plan [the Plan] which is a cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit pension plan established in the Delaware Code. The General Assembly of the State of Delaware is responsible for setting benefits and contributions and amending the Plan's provisions; administrative rules and regulations are adopted and maintained by the Board of Pension Trustees [the Board]. The management of the Plan is the responsibility of the Board, which is comprised of five members appointed by the Governor and confirmed by the State Senate, plus two exofacial members. The daily operation is the responsibility of the Delaware Office of Pensions.

Although most of the assets of the Plan are commingled with other plans for investment purposes, the Plan's assets may be used only for the payment of benefits to the members of the Plan in accordance with the terms of the Plan. The following is a brief description of the Plan in effect at June 30, 2020 and 2019. For a complete description, refer to the Delaware Public Employee's Retirement System [DPERS] CAFR.

Separately issued financial statements for DPERS are available from the State of Delaware pension office: McArdle Building, Suite 1; 860 Silver Lake Blvd; Dover, Delaware 19904.

#### NOTE 8 - PENSION PLAN [continued]

## General Information About the Plan

**Plan Description and Eligibility:** The State Employees' Pension Plan covers virtually all full-time or regular part-time employees of the State, including employees of other affiliated entities such as the School.

There are two tiers within the Plan: 1) Employees hired prior to January 1, 2012 [Pre-2012], and 2) Employees hired on or after January 1, 2012 [Post-2011].

**Service Benefits:** Final average monthly compensation [employee hired Post-2011 may not include overtime in pension compensation] multiplied by 2.0% and multiplied by years of credited service prior to January 1, 1997, plus final average monthly compensation multiplied by 1.85% and multiplied by years of credited service after December 31, 1996, subject to minimum limitations. For the Plan, final average monthly compensation is the monthly average of the highest three periods of 12 consecutive months of compensation.

**Vesting:** Pre-2012 date of hire: 5 years of credited service. Post-2011 date of hire: 10 years of credited service.

**Retirement:** Pre-2012 date of hire: age 62 with 5 years of credited service; age 60 with 15 years of credited service; or after 30 years of credited service at any age. Post-2011 date of hire: age 65 with at least 10 years of credited service; age 60 with 20 years of credited service; and 30 years of credited service at any age.

**Disability Benefits:** Pre-2012 date of hire: same as Service Benefits. The employee must have 5 years of credited service. In lieu of disability pension benefits, over 90% of the Plan members opted into a Disability Insurance Program offered by the State effective January 1, 2006. Post-2011 date of hire - in the Disability Insurance Program.

**Survivor Benefits:** If the employee is receiving a pension, the eligible survivor receives 50% of pension [or 67.70% with 2% reduction, 75% with 3% reduction, or 100% with 6% reduction of benefit]; if the employee is active with at least 5 years of credited service, eligible survivor receives 75% of the pension the employee would have received at age 62.

**Burial Benefit:** \$7,000 per member.

## Contributions:

- Employer: Determined by the Board of Pension Trustees, actuarially determined.
- Pre-2012 date of hire Member: 3% of earnings in excess of \$6,000.
- Post-2011 date of hire Member: 5% of earnings in excess of \$6,000.

# <u>Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, Deferred Outflows of Resources, and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions</u>

At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the School reported a pension liability of \$2,639,436 and \$2,965,834, respectively, for its proportionate share of the net pension liability. The net pension liability was measured as of June 30, 2020 and 2019, respectively, and the total pension liability used to calculate the net pension liability was determined by an actuarial valuation as of those dates. The School's proportion of the net pension liability was based on a projection of the School's long-term share of contributions to the pension plan relative to the total projected contributions of the State and all participating schools, actuarially determined. At June 30, 2020 and 2019, the School's proportion was 0.1878 and 0.1879 percent, which was a decrease of 0.0001 and a decrease of 0.0081 percent from its proportion measured as of June 30, 2019 and 2018, respectively.

## NOTE 8 - PENSION PLAN [continued]

<u>Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, Deferred Outflows of Resources, and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions</u> [continued]

As a result of its requirement to contribute to DPERS, the School recognized pension expense of \$686,273 and \$841,334 for the years ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the School reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources from the following sources as a result of its requirement to contribute to DPERS:

	Deferred Resources			
	20	)21	2020	
Description	Outflows	Inflows	Outflows	Inflows
Difference between expected and actual experience Changes of assumptions Net difference between projected and actual earnings	\$ 217,672 (107,736)	\$ (26,883)	\$ 180,386 46,061	\$ 11,722 -
on pension plan investments  Contributions subsequent to the measurement date Change in proportion and differences between School	(253,370) 506,886	293,375 -	(218,586) 484,118	280,726 -
contributions and proportionate share of contributions	(23,162)	31,298	(18,034)	(37,821)
Totals	\$ 340,290	\$ 297,790	\$ 473,945	\$ 254,627

\$506,866 and \$484,118 reported as deferred outflows of resources related to the pension resulting from School contributions subsequent to the measurement date will be recognized as a reduction of the net pension liability for the years ended June 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively. Other amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to the pension will be recognized in pension expense as follows:

Years Ending June 30		Amount
2022 2023 2024 2025 2026	\$	115,597 96,569 66,806 97,934 87,480
Totals	Š	464,386

**Actuarial Assumptions:** The total pension liability in the June 30, 2020 and 2019 actuarial valuations was determined using the following actuarial assumptions, applied to all periods included in the measurement:

	Percentages			
Description	2020 2019			
Inflation Projected salary increases Investment return/discount rate	2.50% 2.50% plus merit 7.00%, net of pension investment expense	2.50% 2.50% plus merit 7.00%, net of pension investment expense		
Cost-of-living adjustments	0.00%	0.00%		

### NOTE 8 - PENSION PLAN [continued]

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, Deferred Outflows of Resources, and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions [continued]

The total pension liabilities are measured based on assumptions pertaining to the interest rates, inflation rates, and employee demographic behavior in future years. It is likely that future experience will not exactly conform to these assumptions. To the extent that actual experience deviates from these assumptions, the emerging liabilities may be higher or lower than anticipated. The more the experience deviates, the larger the impact on future financial statements.

Mortality assumptions are based on the RP-2014 tables with gender adjustments for healthy annuitants and disabled retirees and an adjusted version on MP-2015 mortality improvement scale on a fully generational basis.

Projected benefit payments do not include the effects of projected ad hoc cost-of-living adjustments [ad hoc COLAs] as they are not substantively automatic. The primary considerations relevant to making this determination include the historical pattern of granting the changes and the consistency in the amounts of the changes.

The long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was determined using a building-block method in which best-estimate ranges of expected future real rates of return [expected returns, net of investment expense and inflation] are developed for each major asset class. These ranges are combined to produce the long-term expected rate of return by weighing the expected future real rates of return by an asset allocation percentage, which is based on the nature and mix of current and expected Plan investments, and by adding expected inflation. Best estimates of geometric real rates of return for each major asset class included in the Plan's current and expected asset allocation are summarized in the following table:

Long-Term Expected Real Rate of Return Asset Allocation				
Asset Class	2020	2019	2020	2019
Domestic equity International equity Fixed income Alternative investments	5.70% 5.70% 2.00% 7.80%	5.70% 5.70% 2.00% 7.80%	28.50% 15.20% 28.80% 23.00%	29.50% 13.50% 27.10% 22.40%
Cash and equivalents	0.00%	0.00%	4.50%	7.50%

Discount rate: The discount rate for the Plan used to measure the total pension liability was 7.00% for both periods presented. The projection of cash flows used to determine the discount rate assumed that contributions from plan members will be made at the current contribution rates and that contributions from employers will be made at rates determined by the Board of Pension Trustees, actuarially determined. Based on those assumptions, the pension plan's fiduciary net position was projected to be available to make all projected future benefit payments of current plan members. Therefore, the long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was applied to all periods of projected benefit payments to determine the total pension liability.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### NOTE 8 - PENSION PLAN [continued]

<u>Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, Deferred Outflows of Resources, and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions</u> [continued]

Sensitivity of the School's Proportionate Share of the Net Pension Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate: The following presents the School's proportionate share of the net pension liability calculated using the discount rate of 7.00%, as well as what the School's proportionate share of the net pension liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1-percentage-point lower or 1-percentage-point higher than the current rate:

Plan	1% Decrease [6.00%]	Discount Rate [7.00%]	1% Increase [8.00%]
Proportionate share of net pension liability of Thomas A. Edison Charter School: Fiscal year 2021	\$ 5,067,777	\$ 2,639,436	\$ 593,122
Fiscal year 2020	\$ 5,356,302	\$ 2,965,834	\$ 957,445

### NOTE 9 - POSTEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS [OPEB]

Plan Description: The School's OPEB Plan is part of the State of Delaware's Other Postemployment Benefit [OPEB] Fund Trust [the Plan] which is a cost-sharing multiple-employer defined-benefit plan established in the Delaware Code. The Plan is administered by the Delaware Public Employees' Retirement System [DPERS]. The State of Delaware [the State] is responsible for the policy and management of the OPEB benefits provided to retirees. The Plan's assets may be used only for the payment of benefits to the members of the Plan in accordance with the terms of the Plan.

Additional financial and actuarial information with respect to the Plan may be found in the State of Delaware Other Postemployment Benefits [OPEB] Fund Trust Financial Statements available online at https://open.omb.delaware.gov/Financials.shtml.

**Benefits:** The Plan provides medical coverage to pensioners and their eligible dependents. The participant's cost of Plan benefits varies based on years of service within those pension plan categories defined by the Plan. Pensioners retiring after July 1, 2012 and who become eligible for Medicare will pay an additional 5% of the Medicare Supplement offered by the State. Surviving spouses are eligible for coverage after a retiree's death.

Contributions: Participating employers, such as the School, fund the Plan for current retirees on a pay-as-you-go basis along with funding for future benefits at a rate that is approved in the annual budget, but not actuarially determined. By State Statute Chapter 52, Title 29 of the Delaware Code, contribution requirements of plan members and the government are established and may not be amended by the State Legislature. Funds are recorded in the Plan for the payment of retiree healthcare claims, administrative and investment expenses. Administrative costs are financed through investment earnings. State appropriations, other employer contributions, and retiree contributions for healthcare are recorded in the Plan. The funds available are invested under the management of the DPERS Board of Pension Trustees, which acts as the Board of Trustees for the Plan and is responsible for the financial management of the Plan. The School's contractually required contribution rate for the years ended June 30, 2020 and 2019, was 18.33% and 19.11% of covered-employee payroll, respectively. Total contributions for the years ended June 30, 2020 and 2019 were \$506,463 and \$465,993, respectively.

## NOTE 9 - POSTEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS [OPEB] [continued]

## OPEB Liabilities, OPEB Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to OPEB

At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the school reported a liability of \$19,082,936 and \$14,776,634, respectively, for its proportionate share of the net OPEB liability. The net OPEB liability was measured as of June 30, 2020 and 2019, and the total OPEB liability used to calculate the net OPEB liability was determined by an actuarial valuation as of those dates. The School's proportion of the net OPEB liability was based on a projection of the School's long-term share of contributions to the OPEB plan relative to the projected contributions of all participating entities and affiliates, actuarially determined. At June 30, 2020 and 2019, the School's proportion was 0.1833 and 0.1911 percent, which was a decrease of 0.0078 and a decrease of 0.0057 percent from its proportion measured as of June 30, 2019 and 2018, respectively.

	Deferred Resources			
	2021 20:			20
Description	Outflows	Inflows	Outflows	Inflows
Difference between expected and actual experience	\$ 461,738	\$ 706,071	\$ -	\$1,327,042
Changes of assumptions	2,521,290	19,094	575,517	679,489
Net difference between projected and actual earnings				
on pension plan investments	-	5,467	-	315
Contributions subsequent to the measurement date	485,183	-	506,463	-
Change in proportion and differences between School				
contributions and proportionate share of				
contributions	27,606	329,117	153,209	351,821
Totals	\$3,495,817	\$1,059,749	\$1,235,189	\$2,358,667

For the years ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, the school recognized OPEB expense of \$902,972 and \$420,356, respectively. At June 30, 2021 and 2020, the school reported deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to OPEB from the following sources:

\$506,463 and \$465,993 was reported as deferred outflows of resources related to OPEB resulting from School contributions subsequent to the measurement date will be recognized as a reduction of the net OPEB liability in the years ended June 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively. Other amounts reported as deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to OPEB will be recognized in OPEB expense as follows:

Years Ending June 30	Amount
2022	147,940
2023	147,940
2024	412,083
2025	621,461
2026	621,461
Total	\$ 1,950,885

## NOTE 9 - POSTEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS [OPEB] [continued]

OPEB Liabilities, OPEB Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to OPEB [continued]

**Actuarial Assumptions:** The total OPEB liability in the June 30, 2020 and 2019 actuarial valuations were determined using the following actuarial assumptions, applied to all periods included in the measurement, unless otherwise specified:

	Pe	Percentages		
Description	2020	2019		
Discount rate	3.50%	3.50%		
Salary increases	3.25% plus merit	3.25% plus merit		
Investment rate of return	n/a	n/a		
Healthcare cost trend rate	5.60%	6.60%		

Mortality rates are based on the sex-distinct employee healthy annuitant and disabled annuitant mortality tables derived from RP-2014 Total Dataset Employee Mortality Table, including adjustment factors. Future mortality improvements are reflected by applying a custom projection scale on a generational basis to adjusted base tables from the base year.

The total OPEB liabilities are measured based on assumptions pertaining to the interest rates, inflation rates, health costs, and employee demographic behavior in future years. The assumptions used were based on the results on an actuarial experience study conducted in 2016. It is likely that future experience will not exactly conform to these assumptions. To the extent that actual experience deviates from these assumptions, the emerging liabilities may be higher or lower than anticipated. The more the experience deviates, the larger the impact on future financial statements.

Discount Rate: The discount rate used to measure the total OPEB liability was 3.50% at the beginning of the current measurement period and 2.21% at the end, based on the Bond Buyer GO 20-year Municipal Bond Index. The projection of cash flows used to determine the discount rate assumed that contributions from plan members will be made at the current contribution rate and that employer contributions to the Plan will continue to follow the pay-as-you-go contribution policy. Based on the assumptions of a pay-as-you-go plan, the discount rate used at the June 30, 2020 and 2019 measurement dates is equal to the applicable rate of the 20-year, tax-exempt general obligation municipal bonds with an average rating of AA/Aa or higher.

Sensitivity of the School's Proportionate Share of the Net OPEB Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate: The following presents the School's proportionate share of the net OPEB liability, as well as what the School's proportionate share of the net OPEB liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1-percentage-point lower or 1-percentage-point higher than the current discount rate:

Plan	1% Decrease	Discount Rate	1% Increase
Proportionate share of net OPEB liability of Thomas A. Edison Charter School: Fiscal Year 2021 [Discount Rate at 2.21%]	\$ 22,875,043	\$ 19,082,936	\$ 16,120,105
Fiscal Year 2020 [Discount Rate at 3.50%]	\$ 17,519,977	\$ 14,776,634	\$ 12,597,999

## NOTE 9 - POSTEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS [OPEB] [continued]

OPEB Liabilities, OPEB Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to OPEB [continued]

Sensitivity of the School's Proportionate Share of the Net OPEB Liability to Changes in the Healthcare Cost Trend Rates: The healthcare trend rate used to measure the total OPEB liability was 6.60% at the beginning of the current measurement period and 5.60% at the end. The following presents the School's proportionate share of the net OPEB liability as well as what the School's proportionate share of the net OPEB liability would be if it were calculated using healthcare cost trend rates that are 1-percentage-point lower or 1-percentage-point higher than the current healthcare cost trend rates:

	1%	Healthcare	1%
Plan	Decrease	Trend	Increase
Proportionate share of healtcare trend liability of Thomas A. Edison Charter School: Fiscal Year 2021 [Healthcare Rate at 5.60%]	\$ 17,906,570	\$ 19,082,936	\$ 20,877,174
Fiscal Year 2020 [Healthcare Rate at 6.60%]	\$ 12,626,602	\$ 14,776,634	\$ 17,340,760

## NOTE 10 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

In the normal course of business, there are outstanding various commitments and contingent liabilities in addition to the normal encumbrances for the purchase of goods and services. The School does not anticipate significant losses from these transactions.

## Government Awards

The School participates in certain state and local awards not subject to the audit requirements under the Uniform Guidance. These awards may be subjected to oversight audits by the grantors and/or their representatives. No audits of these awards have been conducted as of June 30, 2021. Accordingly, the School's compliance with applicable award requirements will be established at some future date. The amount of costs which may be disallowed by these agencies cannot be determined at this time although the School expects such amounts, if any, not to be significant to the basic financial statements.

## Government Awards Subject to the Uniform Guidance

The School participates in certain federal grant awards subject to the audit requirements under the Uniform Guidance. A compliance audit of the federal grant awards was conducted under the Uniform Guidance as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021. The compliance audit did not identify any questioned costs; however, questioned costs may exist which have not been identified. The amount of costs not identified which could be disallowed by federal agencies at some future date cannot be determined at this time although the school expects such amounts, if any, not to be significant to the financial statements.

### NOTE 11 - LEASING ARRANGEMENTS

The **component unit** leases the land and building shell from an unrelated third party under the terms of an operating leasing arrangement dated August 25, 1999. The arrangement has a term of 45 years, commencing September 1, 2000 [original commitment date was September 1, 1999] and ending August 31, 2044. Thereafter, the lessee shall have the right and option to extend the term of this lease for five consecutive extended terms of ten years each [the "extended terms"] unless and until this lease shall be sooner terminated. The annual lease payment is due and payable the first day of each lease year as follows:

Periods	Amount	
First 5 years	\$1 per annum	
6th through 10th year	Not to exceed \$10,000	
11th through 15th year	\$15,000 per annum	
16th through 20th year	\$20,000 per annum	
21st through 25th year	\$25,000 per annum	
26th through 45th year	To be negotiated	

At June 30, 2021, the minimum future rental payments required under the leasing arrangement having remaining terms in excess of one year for the remaining years in the aggregate are:

Years Ending June 30	Ī	Amount
2022		25,000
2023		25,000
2024		25,000
Minimum future rental payments required	\$	75,000

The **Component Unit** in turn subleases the property to the School. Total rental revenue under the leasing arrangement amounted to \$292,922 and \$292,922 for years ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

## NOTE 12 - GASB STATEMENT IMPLEMENTATION

In January of 2017, GASB issued Statement No. 84, Fiduciary Activities. Implementation was originally required for periods beginning after December 15, 2018. GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, postponed the effective date of required implementation by one year to periods beginning after December 15, 2019. The objective of the Statement is to establish criteria for identifying fiduciary activities of all state and local governments. Implementation of the statement had no significant impact on the financial statements.

## NOTE 13 - PENDING GASB STATEMENTS

The School has not completed the various analyses required to estimate the future impact of the following new pronouncements on its financial statements. Generally, the School does not early implement GASB statements and pronouncements.

In June of 2017, GASB issued Statement No. 87, Leases. Implementation was originally required for periods beginning after December 15, 2019, with earlier application encouraged. GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, postponed the effective date of required implementation by eighteen months to periods beginning after June 15, 2021. The objective of the Statement is to better meet the information needs of the financial statement users by improving the accounting and financial reporting for leases by governments. The Statement establishes a single model for lease accounting based on the principle that leases are financing of the right to use an underlying asset.

### NOTE 13 - PENDING GASB STATEMENTS [continued]

In June of 2018, GASB issued Statement No. 89, Accounting for Interest Cost Incurred Before the End of a Construction Period. Implementation was originally required for periods beginning after December 15, 2019; however, the Statement should be applied prospectively. GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, postponed the effective date of required implementation by one year to periods beginning after December 15, 2020. The Statement requires that interest cost incurred before the end of the construction period be recognized as an expense in the period in which the cost is incurred for the financial statements prepared using the economic resources measurement focus. As a result, the interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period will not be included in the historical cost of a capital asset reported in the business-type activity or enterprise fund. The Statement also reiterates that in financial statements prepared using the current financial resources measurement focus, interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period should be recognized as an expenditure on a basis consistent with governmental fund accounting principles. Such interest includes all interest that was previously accounted for in accordance with the requirements of paragraphs 5-22 of Statement No. 62, Codification of Accounting and Financial Reporting Guidance Contained in Pre-November 30, 1989 FASB and AICPA Pronouncements, which are superseded by this Statement.

In May of 2019, GASB issued Statement No. 91, Conduit Debt Obligations. Implementation was originally required for periods beginning after December 15, 2020, with earlier application encouraged. GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, postponed the effective date of required implementation by one year to periods beginning after December 15, 2021. The primary objectives of the Statement are to provide a single method of reporting conduit debt obligations by issuers and eliminate diversity in practices associated with [1] commitments extended by issuers, [2] arrangements associated with conduit debt obligations, and [3] related note disclosures. The Statement achieves the objectives by clarifying the existing definition of a conduit debt obligation; establishing that a conduit debt obligation is not a liability of the issuer; establishing standards for accounting and financial reporting of additional commitments and voluntary commitments extended by issuers and arrangements associated with conduit debt obligations; and improving required note disclosures.

In January of 2020, GASB issued Statement No. 92, Omnibus 2020. Implementation for requirements related to Statement No. 87 was originally effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019. Implementation for requirements related to Statements No. 73, 74, and 84 was originally effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2020. GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, postponed the effective date of required implementation by one year. The primary objective of the Statement is to improve the consistency of authoritative literature by addressing practice issues that have been identified during implementation and application of certain GASB statements.

In March of 2020, GASB issued Statement No. 93, Replacement of Interbank Offered Rates. Implementation was originally required for periods ending after December 31, 2021, with earlier application encouraged. GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, postponed the effective date of required implementation by one year to periods ending after December 31, 2022. The primary objective of the Statement is to address those and other accounting and financial reporting implications that result from the replacement of an IBOR.

In March of 2020, GASB issued Statement No. 94, Public-Private and Public-Public Partnerships and Availability Payment Arrangements. Implementation was originally required for periods ending after June 15, 2022, with earlier application encouraged. GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, postponed the effective date of required implementation by one year to periods ending after June 15, 2023. The primary objective of the Statement is to better meet the informational needs of the financial statement users by improving the comparability of financial statements among governments that enter into PPPs and APAs and by enhancing the understandability, reliability, relevance, and consistency of information about PPPs and APAs.

#### NOTE 13 - PENDING GASB STATEMENTS [continued]

In March of 2020, GASB issued Statement No. 96, Subscription-Based Information Technology Arrangements. Implementation is required for periods ending after June 15, 2022, with earlier application encouraged. The primary objective of the Statement is to better meet the information needs of financial statement users by [1] establishing uniform accounting and financial reporting requirements for SBITAS; [2] improving the comparability of financial statements among governments that have entered into SBITAs; and [3] enhancing understandability, reliability, relevance, and consistency of information about SBITAs.

In June of 2020, GASB issued Statement No. 97, Certain Component Unit Criteria, and Accounting and Financial Reporting for Internal Revenue Code Section 457 Deferred Compensation Plans. Implementation is required for periods ending after June 15, 2021, with earlier application encouraged. The primary objectives of the Statement are to [1] increase consistency and comparability related to the reporting of fiduciary component units in circumstances in which a potential component unit does not have a governing board and the primary government performs the duties that a governing board typically would perform; [2] mitigate costs associated with the reporting of certain defined contribution pension plans, defined contribution other postemployment benefit [OPEB] plans, and employee benefit plans other than pension plans or OPEB plans [other employee benefit plans] as fiduciary component units in fiduciary fund financial statements; and [3] enhance the relevance, consistency, and comparability of the accounting and financial reporting for Internal Revenue Code [IRC] Section 457 deferred compensation plans [Section 457 plans] that meet the definition of a pension plan and for benefits provided through those plans.

## NOTE 14 - RECLASSIFICATIONS

Certain amounts in the basic financial statements and related disclosures have been reclassified for comparative purposes to conform with the current year presentation.

## NOTE 15 - EVALUATION OF SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

The coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic has spread throughout the United States. Multiple jurisdictions in the U.S. declared various levels of States of Emergency. In March 2020, the School was ordered by the governor of the State of Delaware to suspend in-person classes until further notice. The School has since reopened and is conducting classes both in-person and remotely. However, since the pandemic is on-going further impact cannot be reasonably predicted as of the date of the auditor's report.

Management has evaluated all subsequent events through the date of the auditor's report, the date on which the financial statements were available to be issued. Management has determined that no additional disclosures or adjustments are necessary to the basic financial statements.



SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE-BUDGET AND ACTUAL-GENERAL FUND Year Ended June 30, 2021

	Budgeted	Amounts	Actual	Variance with Final Budget Favorable		
	Original	Final	Amounts	(Unfavorable)		
REVENUES						
Charges to school districts	\$3,038,872	\$3,038,872	\$ 3,049,266	\$ 10,394		
State funding-allocation	4,590,472	4,590,472	4,601,262	10,790		
State funding-other	400,000	400,000	867,124	467,124	1	
Federal funding	1,199,600	1,199,600	1,961,320	761,720	1	
Earnings on cash and equivalents	70,000	70,000	34,205	(35,795)	2	
Miscellaneous revenues	12,900	12,900	49,873	36,973	3	
Total revenues	9,311,844	9,311,844	10,563,050	1,251,206		
EXPENDITURES						
Current:		4 004 040	4 005 005	46 550		
Salaries	4,284,043	4,284,043	4,237,285	46,758		
Employment costs	2,040,937	2,040,937	2,041,317	(380)		
Travel	34,600	34,600	35	34,565	1	
Contracted services Communications	493,360	493,360	435,331	58,029	1	
	17,200	17,200	19,766	(2,566)	4	
Public utility services Insurance	175,000	175,000	90,227	84,773	4	
	47,000	47,000	42,679	4,321	4	
Transportation Land/Building/Facilities	775,000 457,871	775,000 457,871	588,132 481,038	186,868 (23,167)	4	
Repairs and maintenance	351,868	351,868	274,510	77,358	4	
Other contracted services	66,000	66,000	68,378	(2,378)	4	
Supplies and materials	341,000	341,000	244,747	96,253	4	
Operating supplies	105,881	105,881	968,605	(862,724)	5	
Contingency	139,000	139,000	900,005	139,000	5	
Capital outlay	39,000	39,000	226,672	(187,672)	1	
Total expenditures	9,367,760	9,367,760	9,718,722	(350,962)		
EXCESS (DEFICIT) REVENUES OVER EXPENDITURES	(55,916)	(55,916)	844,328	900,244		
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)						
Christina School District settlement	82,564	82,564	77,853	(4,711)		
Total other financing sources (uses)	82,564	82,564	77,853	(4,711)		
				·		
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES	26,648	26,648	922,181	895,533		
FUND BALANCES						
Beginning of year	_	_	2,879,112	2,879,112		
-5 -5 4- 144-	•					
End of year	\$ 26,648	\$ 26,648	\$ 3,801,293	\$ 3,774,645		
_						

Continued

SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE-BUDGET AND ACTUAL-GENERAL FUND (CONTINUED)

Year Ended June 30, 2021

### SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The School annually adopts a budget for the general fund. The budget is integrated into the accounting system, and the budgetary data, as presented in the financial statements for all funds with annual budgets, compares the expenditures with the amended budgets. Budgets for governmental funds are presented on the modified accrual basis of accounting. Accordingly, the accompanying budgetary comparison schedule for the general fund presents actual expenditures in accordance with the accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America on a basis consistent with the legally adopted budgets as amended. Generally, unexpended appropriations on annual budgets lapse at the end of each fiscal year.

## Significant Variances Compared to Budget of 10% and Above

- 1. The favorable variances in both the State funding-other and Federal funding are due to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. The expenditures respectively also increased due to the increased level of funding.
- 2. The unfavorable variance in earnings on cash and equivalents is a result of actions taken by the Federal Reserve Bank by keeping interest rates low.
- 3. The favorable variance in the miscellaneous revenues line item is due to better than the expected budgeted results. This category of revenue is usually difficult to budget given its unpredictability.
- 4. The favorable and unfavorable variances in expenditures are due to the disruption of normal School activities arising from the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 5. The unfavorable variance in this specific expenditure line item is directly related to the unbudgeted increased federal funding due to COVID-19.

SCHEDULES OF PROPORTIONATE SHARE OF NET PENSION LIABILITY As of and Years Ended June 30,

	2021	2020	2019	2018
School's proportion of net pension liability (asset)	0.1878%	0.1879%	0.1960%	0.1929%
School's proportionate share of net pension liability (asset)	\$ 2,639,436	\$ 2,965,834	\$ 2,531,620	\$ 2,828,473
School's covered-employee payroll	\$ 4,137,872	\$ 4,039,646	\$ 4,029,520	\$ 3,931,516
School's proportionate share of net pension liability (asset) as a percentage of its covered-employee payroll	63.79%	73.42%	62.83%	71.94%
Plan's fiduciary net position as percentage of total pension liability	87.27%	85.41%	87.49%	85.31%
	2017	2016	2015	
School's proportion of net pension liability (asset)	0.1910%	0.1987%	0.1968%	
School's proportionate share of net pension liability (asset)	\$ 2,877,704	\$ 1,321,860	\$ 724,534	
School's covered-employee payroll	\$ 3,852,415	\$ 3,932,693	\$ 3,794,866	
School's proportionate share of net pension liability (asset) as a percentage of its covered-employee payroll	74.70%	33.61%	19.09%	
Plan's fiduciary net position as percentage of total pension liability	84.11%	92.67%	95.80%	

## Note to Schedule:

The amounts presented above are determined as of June 30th of each preceding year.

SCHEDULES OF PENSION CONTRIBUTIONS Years Ended June 30,

	 2021		2020	 2019	2018
Contractually required contribution	\$ 506,866	\$	484,118	\$ 467,629	\$ 405,547
Contributions in relation to contractually required contribution	 506,866		484,118	467,629	405,547
Annual contribution (deficiency) excess	\$ 	\$		\$ 	\$ -
School's covered-employee payroll	\$ 4,183,982	\$	4,137,872	\$ 4,039,646	\$ 4,029,520
Contributions as percentage of covered-employee payroll	12.11%	_	11.70%	 11.58%	 10.06%
	2017		2016	 2015	
Contractually required contribution	\$ 360,069	\$	348,903	\$ 354,261	
Contributions in relation to contractually required contribution	360,069		348,903	 354,261	
Annual contribution (deficiency) excess	\$ -	\$		\$ -	
School's covered-employee payroll	\$ 3,931,516	\$	3,852,415	\$ 3,932,693	
Contributions as percentage of covered-employee payroll	9.16%		9.06%	9.01%	

SCHEDULES OF PROPORTIONATE SHARE OF NET OPEB LIABILITY As of and Years Ended June  $30\,,$ 

	2021	2020	2019	2018	2017
School's proportion of net OPEB liability	0.1833%	0.1911%	0.1885%	0.1851%	0.1851%
School's proportionate share of net OPEB liability (asset)	\$ 19,082,936	\$ 14,776,634	\$ 15,686,338	\$ 15,563,982	\$ 16,810,307
School's covered-employee payroll	\$ 4,137,872	\$ 4,039,646	\$ 4,029,520	\$ 3,931,516	\$ 3,852,415
School's proportionate share of net OPEB liability (asset) as a percentage of its covered-employee payroll	461.18%	365.79%	389.29%	395.88%	436.36%
Plan's fiduciary net position as percentage of total OPEB liability	0.04%	0.05%	0.05%	0.04%	0.03%

## Note to Schedule:

The amounts presented above are determined as of June 30th of each preceding year.

# THOMAS A. EDISON CHARTER SCHOOL SCHEDULES OF OPEB CONTRIBUTIONS

Years Ended June 30,

				2020		0.04.0		0.04.0		0045
	2021			2020		2019		2018		2017
Contractually required contribution	\$	485,183	\$	506,463	\$	465,993	\$	429,169	\$	447,223
Contributions in relation to contractually required contribution		485,183		506,463		465,993		429,169		447,223
Annual contribution (deficiency) excess	\$	_	\$	-	\$	-	\$		\$	-
School's covered-employee payroll	\$	4,183,982	\$	4,137,872	\$	4,039,646	\$	4,029,520	\$	3,931,516
Contributions as percentage of covered-employee payroll		11.60%		12.24%		11.54%		10.65%		11.38%

See Report of Independent Auditor



# THOMAS A. EDISON CHARTER SCHOOL

BALANCE SHEETS-GENERAL FUND As of June 30, 2021 and 2020

	2021						2020								
								Total						То	otal
		State	Lo	cal	F	ederal	G	eneral	State	Lo	cal	F	ederal	Gen	neral
		Fund	Fı	ınd		Fund		Fund	 Fund	F	und		Fund	F	und
ASSETS															
Cash and equivalents:															
Unrestricted	\$	220,720	\$3,60	69,442	\$	-	\$ 3	,890,162	\$ 585,257	\$2,4	36,327	\$	-	\$3,0	21,584
Restricted		314,936	1:	10,203		-		425,139	148,125	1	10,203		-	2	58,328
Receivables-other		_		-		-		-	-		6,015		-		6,015
Due from other governments		=		-		14,530		14,530	=		=		12,020		12,020
Due from component unit				_				=	 				=		-
TOTAL ASSETS	Ś	535,656	\$3,7	79,645	\$	14,530	\$ 4	,329,831	\$ 733,382	\$2,5	52,545	\$	12,020	\$3,2	97,947
LIABILITIES															
Accounts payable	\$	75,345	\$	-	\$	14,530	\$	89,875	\$ 38,025	\$	1,789	\$	12,020	\$	51,834
Accrued salaries and related costs		438,663		-		-		438,663	364,601		_		-	3	64,601
Due to component unit				-							2,400				2,400
Total liabilities		514,008		=		14,530		528,538	402,626		4,189		12,020	4	18,835
FUND BALANCES		214 026	4.	10 000				405 120	140 105	4	10 000			0	E0 200
Restricted-specific programs		314,936	1.	10,203		=		425,139	148,125	1	10,203		=		58,328
Committed-encumbered		147,098	2 6	3,302		=	7	150,400	79,651	2 4	- 20 152		=		79,651
Unassigned		(440,386)		66,140			_	,225,754	 102,980		38,153				41,133
Total fund balances		21,648	5,/	79,645			3	,801,293	330,756	2,5	48,356			2,8	79,112
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES	\$	535,656	\$3,7	79,645	\$	14,530	\$ 4	,329,831	\$ 733,382	\$2,5	52,545	\$	12,020	\$3,2	97,947

See Report of Independent Auditor

THOMAS A. EDISON CHARTER SCHOOL STATEMENTS OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES-GENERAL FUND Years Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020

		20	)21		2020						
	State Fund	Local Fund	Federal Fund	Total General Fund	State Fund	Local Fund	Federal Fund	Total General Fund			
REVENUES											
Charges to school districts	\$ -	\$3,049,266	\$ -	\$3,049,266	\$ -	\$3,106,906	\$ -	\$3,106,906			
State funding-allocation	4,601,262		-	4,601,262	4,684,155	-		4,684,155			
State funding-other	762,968	104,156	-	867,124	594,787	138,563	-	733,350			
Federal funding		-	1,961,320	1,961,320			1,063,904	1,063,904			
Earnings on cash and equivalents	_	34,205		34,205	=	85,639		85,639			
Program services fees	_		=		=	7,914	=	7,914			
Miscellaneous revenues	_	49,873	_	49,873	_	14,039	_	14,039			
Total revenues	5,364,230	3,237,500	1,961,320	10,563,050	5,278,942	3,353,061	1,063,904	9,695,907			
EXPENDITURES											
Current:											
Salaries	2,543,610	1,197,448	496,227	4,237,285	1,873,763	1,825,271	464,902	4,163,936			
Employment costs	1,228,637	587,363	225,317	2,041,317	937,255	863,921	219,485	2,020,661			
Travel	_	35	-	35	12,357	1,390	4,239	17,986			
Contracted services	148,437	40,317	246,577	435,331	171,042	66,308	278,217	515,567			
Communications	6,520	10,852	2,394	19,766	10,682	13,837	-	24,519			
Public utility services	90,227	-	-	90,227	109,692	8,404	=-	118,096			
Insurance	42,679	-	-	42,679	50,664	6,642	-	57,306			
Transportation	579,241	-	8,891	588,132	494,854	73,942	28,813	597,609			
Land/Building/Facilities	445,487	2,144	33,407	481,038	499,583	36,512	720	536,815			
Repairs and maintenance	64,121	173,292	37,097	274,510	157,844	85,767	-	243,611			
Other contracted services	23,540	8,442	36,396	68,378	74,554	61,858	6,739	143,151			
Supplies and materials	111,298	29,836	103,613	244,747	219,371	42,505	51,057	312,933			
Operating supplies	336,714	15,220	616,671	968,605	308,645	47,807	9,732	366,184			
Food services	_	=	-	=-	=	2,496	-	2,496			
Capital outlay	52,827	19,115	154,730	226,672	144,971	394,464	-	539,435			
Total expenditures	5,673,338	2,084,064	1,961,320	9,718,722	5,065,277	3,531,124	1,063,904	9,660,305			
EXCESS REVENUES											
OVER EXPENDITURES	(300 100)	1 152 426		044 220	212 665	(170 062)		35 603			
OVER EXPENDITURES	(309,108)	1,153,436		844,328	213,665	(178,063)		35,602			
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)											
Christina School											
District settlement	-	77,853	-	77,853	-	82,564	-	82,564			
Total other financing sources	_	77,853		77,853	-	82,564	-	82,564			
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES	(309,108)	1,231,289	_	922,181	213,665	(95,499)	_	118,166			
MET CHANGE IN FUND BAHANCES	(309,100)	1,231,203	_	322,101	213,003	(33,433)	<del>-</del>	110,100			
FUND BALANCES (DEFICIT)											
Beginning of year	330,756	2,548,356		2,879,112	117,091	2,643,855		2,760,946			
End of year	\$ 21,648	\$3,779,645	\$ -	\$3,801,293	\$ 330,756	\$2,548,356	\$ -	\$2,879,112			
± 1 1 1											

See Report of Independent Auditor

Reports Required by

the Uniform Guidance



**Building Extraordinary Relationships** 

Report of Independent Auditor
on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and on Compliance
and Other Matters Based on an Audit of the Financial Statements
Performed in Accordance with Government Auditing Standards

To Members of the School Board Thomas A. Edison Charter School Wilmington, Delaware

We have audited, in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the financial statements of the governmental activities, the discretely presented component unit, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of Thomas A. Edison Charter School [a component unit of the State of Delaware], as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise Thomas A. Edison Charter School's basic financial statements and have issued our report thereon dated September 20, 2021.

### Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements, we considered Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control over financial reporting [internal control] to determine the audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing our opinions on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control.

A deficiency in internal control exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, misstatements on a timely basis. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the School's financial statements will not be prevented, or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A significant deficiency is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies. Given these limitations, during our audit we did not identify any deficiencies in internal control that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, material weaknesses may exist that have not been identified.

# Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether Thomas A. Edison Charter School's financial statements are free of material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards*.

To Members of the School Board Thomas A. Edison Charter School

# Purpose of This Report

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance and the result of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

Whisman Giordano & Associates, LLC

Newark, Delaware September 20, 2021



**Building Extraordinary Relationships** 

Report of Independent Auditor on Compliance for Each Major Program and on Internal Control Over Compliance and Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Required by the Uniform Guidance

To Members of the School Board Thomas A. Edison Charter School Wilmington, Delaware

### Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program

We have audited Thomas A. Edison Charter School's [a component unit of the State of Delaware] compliance with types of compliance requirements described in the OMB Compliance Supplement that could have a direct and material effect on Thomas A. Edison Charter School's major federal program for the year ended June 30, 2021. Thomas A. Edison Charter School's major federal program is identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs.

### Management's Responsibility

Management is responsible for compliance with the federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of its federal awards applicable to its federal programs.

### Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on compliance for Thomas A. Edison Charter School's major federal program based on our audit of the types of compliance requirements referred to above. We conducted our audit of compliance in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America; the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States; and the audit requirements of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations [CFR] Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards [Uniform Guidance]. Those standards and the Uniform Guidance require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether noncompliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on a major federal program occurred. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence about Thomas A. Edison Charter School's compliance with those requirements and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion on compliance for the major federal program. However, our audit does not provide a legal determination of Thomas A. Edison Charter School's compliance.

# Opinion on Each Major Federal Program

In our opinion, Thomas A. Edison Charter School complied, in all material respects, with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on its major federal program for the year ended June 30, 2021.

# Report on Internal Control Over Compliance

Management of Thomas A. Edison Charter School is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control over compliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above. In planning and performing our audit of compliance, we considered Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control over compliance with the types of requirements that could have a direct and material effect on its major federal program to determine the auditing procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing an opinion on compliance for its major federal program and to test and report on internal control over compliance in accordance with the Uniform Guidance, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of Thomas A. Edison Charter School's internal control over compliance.

A deficiency in internal control over compliance exists when the design or operation of a control over compliance does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program on a timely basis. A material weakness in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance, such that there is a reasonable possibility that material noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program will not be prevented, or detected and corrected, on a timely basis. A significant deficiency in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program that is less severe than a material weakness in internal control over compliance, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control over compliance was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control over compliance that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies. We did not identify any deficiencies in internal control over compliance that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, material weaknesses may exist that have not been identified.

The purpose of this report on internal control over compliance is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over compliance and the results of that testing based on the requirements of the Uniform Guidance. Accordingly, this report is not suitable for any other purpose.

# Report of Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Required by the Uniform Guidance

We have audited the financial statements of the governmental activities, the discretely presented component unit, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of Thomas A. Edison Charter School, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise Thomas A. Edison Charter School's basic financial statements. We issued our report thereon dated September 20, 2021 to, which contained unmodified opinions on those financial statements. Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise the basic financial statements. The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards is presented for purposes of additional analysis as required by the Uniform Guidance and is not a required part of the basic financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements or to the financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the schedule of expenditures of federal awards is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the basic financial statements as a whole.

# Whisman Giordano & Associates, LLC

Newark, Delaware September 20, 2021

		Pass-Through	
Federal Grantor/	Federal	Entity	
Pass-Through Grantor	CFDA	Identifying	Federal
Project Title	Number	Number	Expenditures
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION			
Passed through State of Delaware,			
Department of Education [DOE]:		Title I	
Title I Grants to Local Educational Agencies	84.010	FSF-40554	\$ 532,305
Title I didnes to botal Educational Agencies	04.010	1.01. 40004	ÿ 332,303
		IDEA-B	
		FSF-40564	140,482
Special Education Grants to States	84.027	FSF-40565	121
*F***** -******************************			
		21st Century	
21st Century Community Learning Centers	84.287	FSF-40240	219,173
·			
		TITLE II	
Supporting Effective Instruction State Grants	84.367	FSF-40114	86,599
		TITLE IV-A	
Student Support and Academic Enrichment Program	84.424	FSF-40532	33,228
Elementary and Secondary School		ESSER	
Emergency Relief (ESSER) Fund	84.425D	FSF-44730	942,619
		GEER	
Governor's Emergency Education Relief (GEER) Fund	84.425C	FSF-44768	6,793
covering a mining of a management with the contract of the con	01.1250	101 11700	0,173
TOTAL U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION			\$ 1,961,320
TOTAL EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS			\$ 1,961,320

# NOTE 1 - BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards [the Schedule] includes the federal award activity of Thomas A. Edison Charter School under programs of the federal government for the year ended June 30, 2021. The information in this Schedule is presented in accordance with the requirements of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards [Uniform Guidance]. Because the Schedule represents only a selected portion of the operation of Thomas A. Edison Charter School, it is not intended to and does not present the financial position, change in net assets, or cash flows of Thomas A. Edison Charter School.

### NOTE 2 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Expenditures reported on this Schedule are reflected on the modified accrual basis of accounting. Such expenditures are recognized following the cost principles contained in the Uniform Guidance, wherein certain types of expenditures are not allowable or are limited as to reimbursement. Thomas A. Edison Charter School has elected to use the 10 percent de minimis indirect cost rate allowed under the Uniform Guidance.

### THOMAS A. EDISON CHARTER SCHOOL

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS Year Ended June 30, 2021

### SECTION I - SUMMARY OF AUDITOR'S RESULTS

# Financial Statements Type of auditor's report issued [unmodified, modified, adverse, or disclaimer]. unmodified Internal control over financial reporting: -Material weakness(es) identified? x no yes -Significant deficiency(ies) identified? x none reported yes Noncompliance material to financial statements noted? yes Federal Awards Internal control over major programs: -Material weakness(es) identified? yes ж no -Significant deficiency(ies) identified? yes x none reported Type of auditor's report issued on compliance for major programs [unmodified, modified, adverse, or disclaimer]. unmodified Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with the Uniform Guidance? yes x no Identification of major programs: CFDA Number Name of Federal Program or Cluster Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief (ESSER) Fund 84.425D 84.425C Governor's Emergency Education Relief (GEER) Fund Dollar threshold used to distinguish between type A and type B programs: \$750,000 Auditee qualified as low-risk auditee? **x** yes no SECTION II - FINDINGS-FINANCIAL STATEMENT AUDIT None reported.

### SECTION III - FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS-MAJOR FEDERAL AWARD PROGRAM AUDIT

None reported.

# THOMAS A. EDISON CHARTER SCHOOL

SCHEDULE OF PRIOR AUDIT FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS Year Ended June 30, 2021

# SECTION II - FINDINGS-FINANCIAL STATEMENT AUDIT

None reported or outstanding.

# SECTION III - FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS-MAJOR FEDERAL AWARD PROGRAM AUDIT

None reported or outstanding.